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Note of last Children & Young People Board meeting
	Title:


	Children & Young People Board

	Date:


	Thursday 21 November 2019

	Venue:
	Bournemouth International Centre, Exeter Road, Bournemouth, BH2 5BH

	
	


Attendance
An attendance list is attached as Appendix A to this note
	Item
	Decisions and actions
	Action


<AI1>

	17  
	Welcome, Apologies & Declarations of Interest
 
	

	
	The Chair welcomed Members to meeting, and noted apologies received (which can be found at appendix A of this note).  

No delcarations of interest were made.  


	


</AI1>

<AI2>

	18  
	Children and young people's mental health and emotional wellbeing project update
 
	

	
	The Chair introduced Natalie Parish, Director at Isos Partnership.  The Chair reminded Members that the LGA had recently commissioned Isos Partnership to examine and research the systemic and strategic problems and severe lack of funding councils are facing with providing an effective mental health service, given the capacity issues the NHS’ Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) continue to report.  With the ever-growing rates of mental health issues in children and young people, this research aims to highlight these issues and help Members of the LGA’s CYP Board develop an offer to government and local areas for a better offer for residents, after increased investment. 

The Chair then handed over to Natalie, who stated her fieldwork with eight councils in England had almost concluded, and that her PowerPoint presentation today will deliver the head line messages.  Natalie’s presentation focused on: 

Slide one focused on the four objectives of the research, and certified that this is not just about CAMHS, but also the support local government can provide if fully funded.

  

Slide two discussed the challenging national context, the increasing demand and lack of capacity for child and adolescent mental health needs.  Natalie’s research highlighted that less than a third of children and young people are being treated by CAMHS, despite presenting with mental health issues.  Natalie also discussed underfunding and different grant funding streams.  

Slide three discussed CAMHS & local government expenditure. 

Slide four examined the expenditure per child on preventative measures, which highlighted significant disparity across the country and a postcode lottery. 

 

Slide five gave an overview of the fieldwork – it addressed the challenging national picture, but certain actions taken at a local level can address some of these issues.  These nine issues detailed were leadership & vision; self-reflective partnership; integrated commissioning; working with young people; promoting good mental health; developing the children’s workforce; embedded CAMHS; supporting families; and creative solutions to managing risk.

Slide six discussed the importance of leadership & vision; expectations for collaboration; robust governance structures; bold, creative service commissioning; and a diverse provider partnership.  

Slide seven addressed the keen focus on early intervention and prevention that both elected Members and officers were very keen on pursuing; effectively using the CAMHS as a crisis service.  The slide discussed the concept of including young people in developing service provisions, as well as training young people in peer to peer support. Other aspects discussed were online counselling; mental health promotion programmes in education, youth & children’s centres and perinatal services; normalising common adolescent experiences; ensuring the whole children’s workforce know mental health is everyone’s business; specialist consultations; and mental health support embedded in communities.  Support for the sector’s workforce was also discussed.  

Slide eight focused on effective specialist support; discussed the idea of an embedded CAMHS, supporting the whole family (including working with parents); creative solutions for those with the highest needs; and redesigning managing risk.  

Slide nine discussed the persistent challenges: ongoing chronic underfunding; rigid pilots schemes; not measuring outcomes; the transition from children’s to adult social care; and the exploration of the national narrative and the need to include education.  An example discussed by Natalie included a young person with acute mental health needs – a male between the ages of 14-17, who often goes missing, and displays disruptive and challenging behaviour.  Natalie commented that more often than not, this common service user has a history of undiagnosed mental health needs.  

Slide ten was a write-up of the seven recommendations for national government.   

In the discussions that then took place, the following points and questions were raised by Members:

Members questioned the basis on which the graph that detailed the spending per head was based on?  Members agreed that that every councils measures statistics such as this differently, and raised concerns that the government will see that some areas are delivering services cheaper, they will expect all local areas to provide the same service for the same amount.  In response to this, Natalie stated that this was drawing on the work undertaken by the children’s commissioner, and was meant as a scene- setting exercise on the research that is already available.  Abigail Gallop, Senior Adviser, also stated that this was to negate the need to undertake another survey.

Members questioned how the criteria was met when selecting the eight different authorities, and how satisfied does Natalie and LGA officer feel that this research is getting a good cross-section?  In response, Natalie stated the eight councils were chosen have examples of good practice in the mental health sector, and that had made advances in this area to fill the gap that residents are facing.  They also included a good cross-section of deprivation, size, type of councils and political control. Natalie did concede that it wasn’t a perfect distribution, but the conclusions will be relevant a whole range of councils.   

Members discussed the innovation, need and sustainability of online counselling, and the take up by service users, and requested Natalie elaborate on this further.  Natalie stated that online services are very early in their development, and aren’t as effective as needed, but like all new services, this will develop over time.  However, it is reassuring that councils are developing such services, with the view to ensure they are potentially sustainable.    

Members commented on the idea of an embedded CAMHS, and mentioned the shortage of Educational Psychologists (EP), which are vital in all children and young people’s lives to ensure they reach their full potential.  Members questioned how we can plug the gap of these much needed professionals?  Natalie responded that the workload for EP’s is huge, and whilst collaborative working is essential in the sector, one way areas were getting around this was to use trainee’s to undertake EHCP survey’s, freeing up qualified practitioners times.  

Members discussed why there was an increase in demand, particularly in recent years?  Although there is a need to ensure services are fully funded, Members agreed that the source of the problem needs to be identified.  In response, Natalie stated that there is no simple explanation, but factors from the research include a raised awareness in society of mental health issues, which has been further advertised by high-profile, influential people – it is easier to talk about mental health than ever before.  As well as this, people are reflecting more than ever on what it is like to be a young person now; Natalie mentioned social media and online bullying as one key factor  (bullying always in occurred schools, but now it doesn’t stop when you go home as young people are being bullied online).  Natalie also mentioned austerity measures as another key example – services that had previously supported young people such as youth centres), and early years development (such as children’s centres) have been impacted by these measures, but these do have a significant impact on children and young people’s development. Natalie concluded that everyone has a different answer.  The Chair commented that it is a question that needs answering, but that ultimately, everyone does have mental health, just as they have physical health.  

Members questioned if any of the eight councils included in the research were Government trail blazers.  Natalie confirmed that some of them were trail blazers, including mental health teams in schools, as well as reducing waiting times pathfinder authorities.  

Members requested that the presentation be circulated to the Board.

The Chair concluded the discussion by stating that this report should have been launched at the National Children’s and Adult Services Conference, but due to the upcoming General Election and purdah period, the report will now be launched in January. 


	


</AI2>

<AI3>

	19  
	Note of last Children & Young People Board meeting
 
	

	
	Members agreed to the note of the last Children & Young People Board meeting, that took place on 26 September 2019.


	


</AI3>

<TRAILER_SECTION>

Appendix A -Attendance 

	Position/Role
	Councillor
	Authority

	
	
	

	Chairman
	 Cllr Judith Blake CBE
	Leeds City Council


	Vice-Chairman
	 Cllr Teresa Heritage
	Hertfordshire County Council


	Deputy-chairman
	 Cllr Julie Fallon
	Conwy County Borough Council


	Members
	 Cllr Dick Madden
	Essex County Council

	
	Cllr Laura Mayes
	Wiltshire Council

	
	Cllr Alisa Flemming
	London Borough of Croydon

	
	Cllr Lesley Williams MBE
	Gloucestershire County Council


	Apologies
	 Cllr Patricia Bradwell OBE
	Lincolnshire County Council

	
	Cllr Susie Charles
	Lancashire County Council

	
	Cllr Matthew Golby
	Northamptonshire County Council

	
	Cllr Roger Gough
	Kent County Council

	
	Cllr Rachel Eden
	Reading Borough Council

	
	Cllr Sara Rowbotham
	Rochdale Metropolitan Borough Council

	
	Cllr James Beckles
	Newham London Borough Council

	
	Cllr Imran Khan
	Bradford Metropolitan District Council

	
	Cllr Mark Cory
	Colchester Borough Council

	
	Cllr Nick Cott
	Newcastle upon Tyne City Council

	
	Cllr Judy Jennings
	Epping Forest District Council

	
	Dr Phil Norrey
	Devon County Council


	In Attendance
	 
	


	LGA Officers
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